DRAFT
Nelson Cemetery Board

Minutes of Meeting:    8 January 2013
Members Present:   Marty French, Trisha Jones, Tom Newcombe, Edith Notman

Trisha brought the meeting to order at approximately 4:15 PM in the Nelson Library.
Tom agreed to be scribe for today’s meeting.

Corrected minutes from the 8 October 2012 meeting were approved and initialed.

Trisha handed out copies of a report showing total Cemetery Board expenditures for the year 2012 compared with budgeted amounts.  [scanned PDF copy attached].  Trisha pointed out that we ended the year with total actual expenditures of $3,793.91 - exceeding the total budgeted amount of $3,625.00 by $168.51 – a variance of approximately 4.6%.  Some expenses contributing to the overage included: mileage incurred by the Sexton for transporting inmates who performed work in our cemeteries; salary and payroll withholding (Social Security / Medicare taxes) for the Sexton; and equipment repairs.  Trisha explained the new 5% allocation of the Town’s total gasoline expense to the Cemetery Board; we ended the year slightly below budget in that category.  Two accounts in the budget – one labeled ‘Nelson’ and one ‘Munsonville’ – were budgeted for $300 each, but no expenditures were posted against those accounts, creating a $600 offset against the overages in other accounts.  Not knowing the intended purpose of these accounts or how the $300 budgeted amounts were derived, Trisha agreed to clarify these questions with Edie Drinkwater so we can budget and post expenses accordingly in future years. 
The next item for discussion was the proposed Cemetery Board budget for 2013.  Trisha handed out copies of a draft memo submitted to the Town Office which proposes a Cemetery Board budget of  $4,625 next year - an increase of $1,000 over the $3,625 amount budgeted for 2012.  [scanned PDF copy attached].  The memo explained that the increase would cover more realistic cemetery maintenance costs (as reflected in 2012 accomplishments and 2013 goals), the printing of new Nelson Cemetery Rules and Regulations brochures (after some anticipated updates by the Board), as well as some additional small projects.  
Next, Trisha reported on the completion of the project to repair broken grave stones / markers.  The project was funded by a 2012 warrant article in the amount of $1,200.  Our sexton was able to complete the project for a total cost of $489.50 – including labor, supplies, and subcontract expenses – for a considerable savings compared with the budget.

Trisha then led the Board thru a brief discussion of highlights for the year 2012 to be included in the Town Report.  Accomplishments included: the repair of broken stones, the successful and cost-effective use of inmate labor from the Cheshire County Jail, the placement of gravel in portions of the cemetery driveway, the recruitment and hiring of a Sexton (Bob Jones), and landscaping maintenance / renewal.  It was agreed that Edith would draft the Cemetery Board report based on these highlights as well as our goals for 2013 – which include the project to update the Cemetery Rules and Regulations.  
Next, the draft minutes from the 9 November 2012 meeting were reviewed and accepted with one minor correction proposed by Edith.  Tom will make the correction in the original document and email the Corrected minutes to the town Office and Cemetery Board members.

Several topics were covered under ‘Other Business.’  
First, it was reported that the Green Book Directory has been updated to reflect the name of our current Sexton (Bob Jones).  
Second, the Board reviewed the memo dated 11 October 2012 from the Nelson Select Board, reminding all town boards of RSA 91A – the ‘Right To Know’ law – which requires all Town business to be conducted in duly-noticed public meetings.  The memo was circulated and initialed by all Cemetery Board members to acknowledge our understanding.  

Next, everyone agreed that we would postpone discussion of updating the Rules and Regulations until the next meeting.  Before then, it was recommended that everyone read through the Swanzey regulations – which are very extensive – and start thinking about which points might, or might not, apply to Nelson.  

Next we agreed on the procedure to follow during the upcoming Town Meeting in case questions related to the Trustees or Cemetery Board arise during public discussion.  Trisha, as Chair, will respond to any questions with supporting contributions from other board members as requested.   
Trisha reported on the current Trustees / Cemetery Board terms, and upcoming vacancies – referring to a copy of the Town Report.  All positions are elected to 3-year terms.  Among the 3 Trustees, Trisha’s term will expire at 2013 Town Meeting, Edith’s term will expire in 2014, and Tom’s in 2015.  Trisha is uncertain at this point in time of her intentions to file for another term.  Among the 2 additional members who (with the Trustees) comprise the Cemetery Board, Judi’s term will expire at Town Meeting 2013, and Marty’s term will expire in 2015.  Trisha agreed to inquire with Judi about her future intentions.  
We agreed that the next meeting of the Cemetery Board will be at 4:00 PM on Tuesday 15th January. Trisha will send an email confirmation / agenda as well as post meeting notices.

Respectfully submitted,

Tom Newcombe

Trustee

